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THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

March 23, 2021
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, March 23, 2021 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President, Paul R. George, Commissioner J. Cody Roush and Commissioner Aaron Summers attended electronically.    Also attending was Attorney David Lett; Auditor, Bobbie Abel; Deputy Auditor, Sydney Blankenbaker; Danielle Murphy, Jail Matron; Dave Sutton; Kim Showalter; Mary Lou Billings; Kathy Collins; Barb Hager; Rachel Sutton;  Linda Jones; Laura Albertson; Lori Sims; Marilyn Read; Scott Seals, Highway Superintendent; Terri Alcorn, Highway Clerk;  Attending Virtually were:  Andy Ringwald, EMA; Monty Wolf, Director, EMA;  Rhonda Sanders, Recorder;  Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal;  Angie Risacher, Director Martin County Alliance; Jenny Dearwester, SIDC; Councilman Adam Greene; Carolyn McGuire, Assessor; Nathan Hoffman, Surveyor; Julia Albright, Martin County Health Nurse; Warren Albright, Council President; Rex Strawn, Strawn Insurance; David Welsch, German American Insurance; Matt Stechly, Core Facilities; John Jones, Building Maintenance; Rich Summers. 
President George called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:35 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of March 9, 2021 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.   All in favor, motion passed.
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

Julia Albright, Martin County Health Nurse, requested the establishment of the Covid Clinic Grant Fund for grant award which has been received in the amount of $40,320.00.  The Grant fund number will be 8950.  A motion to approve Resolution 2020-07 Covid Clinic Grant fund establishment was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers. All in favor motion passed.  Covid cases have slowed down.  Currently ten new cases. One thousand vaccinations dispensed in March and two thousand three hundred overall.  Williams Brothers is now offering the Johnson and Johnson vaccines. 
Commissioner Roush advised that Bill Greene, Martin County Historical Society has asked to be allowed to place a sign at the location of the Civil War train derailment sight.  It would be in the right of way, the Commissioners requested Scott Seals, Highway Superintendent take a look.  If he is ok with the placement the Commissioners approve.
Dave Welch, German American Insurance, attended regarding the renewal of the County Insurance policy.  Commissioner George requested that he attend a Special Meeting on Tuesday, March 30, 2021 at 5:30 pm.  Insurance agent Rex Strawn was also invited to attend.  Both were asked to present proposals.
Matt Stechly, Core Facilities, presented an amended agreement for jail maintenance and upgrades. A motion to approve a general services agreement not to exceed the amount of $15,000.00.  The exception would be if another issue arises or a request for something is added to the scope of work that was unexpected.  A motion to approve was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

Danielle Murphy, Jail Matron, stated current jail count is eighty-two, thirty-two Vigo County inmates.  Matron Murphy present a contract with Combined Public Communications (AKA CPC), the provider for inmate communication inside the jail.  The thirty-six month contract includes the e-jail software and a $10,000.00 tech grant.  The annual subscription cost is $8,640.00.  A motion to approve the contract with CPC was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed. 
Scott Seals, Highway Superintendent, reported the Highway Department is currently working on Mt. Olive and Chicken Farm Road.  There is a meeting later in the week about Mt. Pleasant Road.  A new employee is starting on Monday.

Superintendent Seals evaluated a section of road that exits off of Graded Road and leads to a home.  It was requested that this portion be considered a county road.  Seals stated that it currently does not meet the specifications.  Superintendent Seals evaluated Gun Shop Road, this road will remain as is.  It is currently chip and sealed, they will not be turning it back into gravel and there is not a plan to make improvements to it this year.
Laura Albertson, requested that a portion of road in front of her home be chip and sealed.  The paved portion will be two hundred feet north and two hundred feet south of her driveway totaling four hundred feet.  Ms. Albertson will pay for the materials and supplies.   A motion to proceed with the proposal was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed. 

Barb Hager, approached about clarification concerning expenditures.  She asked why outside Council was needed.  Reply was that Attorney Lett was asked to step down due to a conflict of interest and he complied.  Attorney Dirck Stahl from the law firm Ziemer Stayman Weitzel Shoulders LLP is representing the County.  Attorney Lett advised that the Advisory Board requested outside representation be hired.  The hourly rate is $250.00 per hour.  It was asked if there will be a cap for services.   Attorney Lett advised that legal representation is hired to get the job done.  When the job the firm was hired for is complete there will be no more accumulation of fees.
Mary Smith wanted to speak about the changes that were posted from the last Commissioners Meetings and her concern regarding those changes.  She is appreciative of the openness of the meetings in the past.  Ms. Smith asked who wrote the statement made at the previous meeting. The statement read before the previous meeting was recommended by Attorney Stahl.  
Kim Showalter read a prepared statement. Ms. Showalter questions the validity and trustworthiness of the additional appropriation request, the process of payment and the Auditor’s position in the process.  She expressed her concerns about the ongoing expenditures of the County and the hiring process at the highway department and conflict of interests.
Warren Albright, Council President stated that Auditor Abel informed the Council that the $55,000.00 additional appropriation request was an estimate.

Dave Sutton asked about the County paying for the clean up of a property on Highway 50 and Highway 450.  If the County takes on the expense it will be discussed in a meeting.  There is a question about who’s right of way it is.  

Attorney Lett presented multiple resolutions for approval. 

Resolution 2021-08 a motion to accept Pineview Drive into the County Highway Road Inventory was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion carried.
Ordinance 2021-09 Authorizing Temporary Load Limits on County Roads. A motion to approve was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George.  All in favor, motion passed. 

Resolution 2021-10 Establishment of Cares Act fund 8901.  A motion to approve the establishment of fund 8901 retroactive to November 5, 2021 was made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion carried.

Resolution 2021-11 Martin County Council and Martin County Board of Commissioners joint resolution establishing a procedure for cares act reimbursement of Public Health and Public Safety Payroll costs retroactive to November 5, 2020 was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
Bobbie Abel, Auditor, submitted for approval an estimate for costs to add a phone line, phone and possibly internet cabling for the installation of a phone in the Coroner’s Office. She explained that cost for cable installation is not included in the quote because it hasn’t been determined if it is needed.  The installer will determine the day of installation.  A motion to approve the estimate in the amount of $100.00 with recurring monthly charges of $23.00 was made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Emergency Declaration was submitted for signature. 

Auditor Abel advised that the County will receive approximately 1.9 million dollars in funds over the next year from the American Recovery Fund.  The first half is expected to be received in May the remaining funds will be deposited next year around the same time. The County has until 2024 to complete expenditures.  Auditor Abel recommended that plans be made to determine the best use of the funds. An example of some of the potential expenditures are loss of revenue directly related to Covid-19, small businesses, health and safety and infrastructure. 

Abel informed the Commissioners the scanning project SBS was hired to do has been completed.  Martin County will be receiving a refund of $4,185.92 from SBS.

Auditor Abel requested permission to address the additional appropriation request of $55,000.00 which was being questioned. Abel explained that an additional appropriation request is a request for funds to be placed in a budget line item for potential expenditures.  This request can be based on an estimate.  Abel explained that no disbursements have been nor will be made until an invoice is received and claims approved.  Funds have to be added to a budget before expenditures can be made if it wasn’t a previously budgeted expense.  It is required by the State Board of Accounts that funds be available before expenditures are made.   
Important Dates:
Next Safety Meeting, Wednesday, April 14, 2021 @ 9:00 am.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:47 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by President George.  All were in favor and the motion passed. The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 6, 2021 at 5:30pm.  Attendance in person by appointment or virtually can be scheduled with the Auditor’s Office.
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